

Report

P. O. Box 1188, Montgomery, AL 36101 Street address: 400 South Union St. #340 (800) 832-9060 | www.arisecitizens.org

Facebook & Twitter: @AlabamaArise

Save the date!

Arise annual meeting
Saturday, Sept. 16, 2017
9:30 a.m. to 3 p.m.
Montgomery

Upcoming events

June 12, Fairhope – Baldwin County Arise meeting, Fairhope Friends Meeting Place, <u>6 p.m.</u>

June 13, Huntsville – Listening session, 5:30-7 p.m., Trinity UMC, 607 Airport Rd., SW. For more info, call Stan at (205) 215-9400.

June 13, Mobile – Mobile Arise meeting, Dauphin Way United Methodist Church, <u>6 p.m.</u>

Issue proposal deadline

Friday, July 28 is the deadline for member groups to submit proposals for new 2018 issue priorities to be considered at this year's Arise annual meeting on Sept. 16. If your issue is an existing priority, you don't need to resubmit it unless you seek a major strategic change. For more info, email organizing director Presdelane Harris at pres@alarise.org.

Vol. 20, No. 3 May 26, 2017

Historic win and near misses mark 2017 session Judicial override is over!

By Jim Carnes, policy director

Rarely does the Alabama Legislature get to stop a bad practice nationwide. But that's just what happened April 11 when Gov. Kay Ivey signed SB 16 (by Sen. Dick Brewbaker, R-Montgomery) to end judicial override in capital cases. Alabama was the last state that still allowed judges to impose the death penalty after a jury had recommended a life sentence. The historic bill was the first Ivey signed into law after taking office and a big win for Arise and our partners in advocacy for death penalty reform.

The 2017 legislative session, which ended May 19, saw strong movement on several other Arise priorities:

PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION

A new strategy shifted the conversation on public transportation. After more than a decade of unproductive attempts to break the constitutional prohibition against funding public transit with gas taxes, Arise this year proposed the Public Transportation Trust Fund as a repository for dedicated revenues in the future. Unlike previous transit proposals, SB 360 (by Sen. Rodger Smitherman, D-Birmingham) passed the Senate without controversy and won unanimous approval in a House committee. In the closing days of the session, the bill made it onto three daily House calendars, thanks to House sponsor Rep. Jack Williams (R-Vestavia), but failed to receive floor debate. This year's notable progress puts the proposal in a favorable position for both off-season advocacy development and a new legislative push next year.

"BAN THE BOX"

The national movement to eliminate the criminal history checkbox from job applications picked up steam in Alabama this session. SB 200 (by Sen. Quinton Ross, R-Montgomery), which would "ban the box" for state and local government employment, passed the Senate on May 11 but failed to come up for consideration in a House committee. A growing list of municipalities and corporations adopting the policy could strengthen the effort.

PREDATORY LENDING

Once again, neither payday lenders nor consumer advocates were able to push a bill through. Considering the formidable resources of the industry, a "draw" amounted to a victory for Arise and our partners. HB 535 (by Rep. Danny Garrett, R-Trussville), offered minor reforms with a major loophole allowing

[Turn to Page 4]

Farewell, Rebecca!

For more than a decade, Rebecca Jackson has graced Arise with



her passion, her commitment – and her cactus garden. Her gifts as a natural "connector" have helped Arise break new ground in all areas of our work, from policy to development to advocacy and outreach. She now moves her talents to VOICES for Alabama's Children. We're glad that's just one floor down. All the best, Rebecca!



A few words from Kimble

By Kimble Forrister, executive director

In uncertain times, we got some reassurance this year. Remember how we started 2017? We were low on staff but high in number of members. We had lost health grants after Trump was elected, but our member giving was breaking records. We challenged you, our members, to keep up the good work, because it's more important than ever.

Y'all stepped up to the plate. We had record turnout for this year's Legislative Day, filling the halls of the State House to visit your lawmakers about the bill by Sen. Dick Brewbaker and Rep. Chris England to end judicial override. You also responded to our alerts on health care, payday lending and the Child Care Safety Bill. I know some of you forward those alerts to others, and quite a few of our Facebook fans hit your "Share" buttons, especially on the video where Jim explained the Medicaid block grant proposal. We're seeing stronger attendance at local meetings as well.

You continue to break member giving records. We're on track to end our fiscal year June 30 with more members and far higher giving than ever before. We figure some of that surge has to do with people wanting to speak up in this critical political moment, and some is because folks are charged up on issues like health care, safety net fairness, payday lending and the criminal justice system. The legislative results are recounted in this newsletter.

Thanks to the federal courts, we may yet face a special session on prison issues. Our advocacy for "just mercy" could touch a familiar theme – how we treat "the least of these," "sick or in prison."

Yours in hope,

Budgets offer stark vision of FY '18

By Carol Gundlach, policy analyst

The Alabama Legislature last week passed 2018 state budgets that once again fall short of meeting critical needs. While lawmakers avoided a repeat of last year's General Fund (GF) crisis, which required a special session to resolve, the new budgets highlight structural flaws that will continue to hinder public services until leaders and voters approve fundamental tax reform.

Medicaid dodged a bullet in the GF. The barebones program that underpins our entire statewide health system may be able to squeeze by with so-called level funding – the same roughly \$700 million in state funds as last year - plus the second and final \$105 million installment of BP oil spill settlement funds. The lack of an increase deepens concerns about the scaled-back launch of regional care organizations (RCOs), already delayed to October 1. Level funding for other GF agencies such as Mental Health, Public Health and Corrections leaves them ill-prepared for contingencies like lawsuits and outbreaks of illness.

Of the other GF agencies, only trial courts and the severely stressed juvenile probation officers (JPO) program received small increases (\$1.3 million for the courts and \$1.8 million for JPOs). But in neither case did increased funding keep pace with the increased need.

On the Education Trust Fund (ETF) side, the picture is only slightly better. A \$24 million increase for K-12 education allows for the hiring of about 150 additional, and muchneeded, elementary teachers. Alabama's well-regarded but not universally available pre-kindergarten program got a \$13.2 million boost.

Higher education received a \$4.6 million increase in the ETF, but nearly all of it went to Alabama's National Guard scholarship program. Costs for this program have grown rapidly in recent years, restricting the Legislature's ability to provide increases

for other purposes in higher education. The 2018 ETF also gave a \$26.4 million increase to Veterans Affairs for scholarships for disabled veterans and their families. Community colleges, which provide much of the state's workforce development, were essentially level-funded, as was the Department of Commerce's workforce development program. Mental Health received a \$3.5 million increase from the ETF, much less than the \$10.5 needed to settle the anticipated lawsuit over mental health services for low-income children.

Avoiding an emergency special session to fill a budget gap is a very low bar for measuring legislative success. Even worse is Alabama's habit of defining "level funding" as "same dollar amount." A better practice is to calculate a "current services budget" that keeps up with inflation and population growth. Only a bold move on tax reform can stop the steady deterioration caused by inadequate budgets year after year.

Thank you, interns!

The energy of three social work interns brightened the spring for us at ACPP. Tracy Wilson and Shakita Jones were master's level students at the University of Alabama, and Ashton Kupferberg was working on her bachelor's degree at the University of Montevallo.

Shakita used her internship to hone her research and policy skills. Tracy brought with him a passion for criminal justice reform. And Ashton focused on the intersection between economic and environmental justice. While at Arise, they learned how the "sausage" of legislation is made and how Arise's activist members help pass bills that move us closer to justice for the poor.

Ashton has now graduated from Montevallo and is exploring future opportunities. Shakita continues her

[Turn to Page 4]

Thank you for your support!

Arise Citizens' Policy Project thanks the following donors for their contributions received between March 1 and April 30, 2017:

Ellen Abell, Auburn Pippa Abston, Huntsville Charles & Janet Alexander, Pell City Greg Allen, Montgomery Rev. Diana Jordan Allende, Opelika Mary Beth Allison, Mobile J.K. Anderegg, Birmingham Kent Andersen, Birmingham Carmen Austin, Hoover Rocco Aversa, Tuscaloosa Bob Barnett, Cropwell Brooke Battle, Birmingham Jere & Sara Beasley, Montgomery Ben & Helen Benford, Montgomery Gerald Bennett, Montgomery Logan Benton, Cleveland Dr. Neal & Mrs. Anne Berte, Mountain Brook Charles Betts, Decatur Luanne Biles, Huntsville Carol Binder, Birmingham Nina Mae Blackburn, Hillsboro William Blackerby, Birmingham Adalene Bledsoe, Huntsville Brenda Boman, Notasulga Bill & Beverly Boyd, Montgomery Gilda Brame, Birmingham Jennifer Brewer, Huntsville Jon & Judith Broadway, Montgomery Stan Brockway, Huntsville Joel Brouwer, Tuscaloosa Kirstin Bryant, Vestavia Hills Caroline Bundy, Birmingham Virginia Burroughs, Gurley Kathy Byrd, Tuscaloosa Hank Caddell, Mobile June Calkins, Auburn Judith Campbell, Montgomery Malcolm Carmichael, Birmingham Jim Carnes & Erin Kellen, Montgomery Iack Carney, Birmingham Doug Carpenter, Mountain Brook Carol Carruth, Auburn Catherine Case, Athens, Ga. Sally Cauthen, Duxbury, Mass. Jim Cauthen, Hoover Larry Childers, Montgomery Helen Clark, Orange Beach Oliver & Elaine Clark, Birmingham Emily Clem, Athens Don Clemons, Montgomery John Cleverdon, Point Clear Madelyn Coar, Birmingham Anne Cody, Anniston Carolyn Coker, Auburn

Haley Colson, Birmingham Paula Copeland, Birmingham Mackroyce Corbitt, Dothan Saradell Crawford, San Antonio, Texas Malcolm & Ruth Crocker, Auburn Mary Ann Croft, Birmingham Fran Cronenberg, Auburn Ioe & Patricia Crowley, Montgomery Michael Dalen, Hampton Cove Mary Dalrymple, Auburn Gabriele & Craig Darch, Auburn Rev. Emily R. Davis, Talladega Bill Dawson, Birmingham Jacqueline DeBone & Mary Oliver, Birmingham Tina Deshotel, Piedmont Ilse Diasio, Rochester, Minn.

Alice Dilbeck, Harvest Lynn Douglas, Birmingham Marva Douglas, Birmingham John Dugger, Gadsden Tom & Doreen Duley, Vestavia Hills Gary & Nancy Dunavant, Vestavia Hills Mary Helen Dupree, Washington, D.C. Larry Durham, Vestavia Hills Judy Dye, Troy **Juliet Easlick**, Birmingham Dana Ellis, Birmingham Joe Elmore, Vestavia Hills John Fallon, Hoover Butch Ferrell, Birmingham Nancy Finley, Huntsville Jeremy Fischer, Huntsville Anne & Alston Fitts, Selma Kimble Forrister & Calli Patterson, Montgomery Brandon Fountain, Lexington, S.C.

Marilyn & Phil Garrett, Auburn Lanier Gartland, Birmingham Dorothy Gauthier, Homewood Dr. Brian F. Geiger, Bessemer Bill & Betty Giardini, Huntsville John & Marilyn Gordon, Mobile Sr. Marilyn Graf, Mobile Gerald & Judy Grainger, Lincoln Brent Gravatt, Auburn Gwendolyn Gray, Montgomery Pat Greenup, Birmingham Carol Gundlach, Shorter Ruth Gynther, Auburn Dollie Hambrick, Montgomery Louise & Travis Hardin, Meridianville Presdelane Harris, Montgomery Martha Hayes, Pasadena, Calif. Christine Heckemeyer, Hoover Tori Helm, Montevallo Claudia Hendley, West Blocton Curtis T. Henson, Auburn

Lawton & Nancy Higgs, Hueytown

Robert H. Hill, Homewood

Madeleine Hill, Tuscaloosa Elizabeth Hill, Huntsville Nancy & Daniel Hill, Birmingham L. Christian Hines, Fairhope **Jerry & Gerritt Hinnen,** Northport Laurel Hitchcock, Birmingham Pam Hitchcock, Montgomery Rosamond Hobart, Sylacauga Jo M. Hodges, Birmingham Doug Hoffman, Birmingham Shari Hoppin, Troy Phillip & Harriette Huckaby, Birmingham Richard Huckaby, Prattville Dorothy Dale Hughes, Fairhope Roberta Jackel & Christopher Newland, Auburn Rebecca Jackson, Montgomery Nancy Jackson, Blountsville Frank & Jothany James, Birmingham Francine James, Tuscaloosa Matthew Jarrett, Tuscaloosa Stan & Gracie Johnson, Birmingham Judith Johnson, Montgomery Mark & Maggie Johnston, Nauvoo Joseph & Frances Jones, Huntsville Erin Jones, Huntsville Jonnie Justice, Collinsville Kacey Keeton, Montgomery Anne Kerr, Anniston Twila Kirkland, Seale Ursula Kling, Montgomery Cookie Knott, Titus Annie Kynard-Hackworth, Alabaster Marilyn Lee, Florence Will & Ruth Liddell, Montgomery George & Betty Likis, Birmingham Elijah Lofgren, Montgomery John & Sandra Lott, Montevallo Cindy Lowry, Birmingham Samye Luquire, Tuscaloosa R.G. Lyons, Birmingham Mia-Lucia Manifold, Fairhope Ron Manning, Brierfield Suzanne Martin, Birmingham Marjorie Masterson, Huntsville Eleanora Mauritson, Fairhope Patti McAhren, Mobile Mieke McBride, Homewood Roger McCullough & Bobby Cardwell, Columbiana Gretchen McDermott, Mobile

Sarah McElroy, Birmingham
Kathy McMullen, Birmingham
Larry Menefee & Laurie Dill,
Montgomery
Molly Merkle, Birmingham
Karolyn Mersmann, Hoover
Hiram B. Moore, Montgomery
[Turn to Page 4]

Joan Colburn, Auburn

Thank you, donors!

[Continued from Page 3]

Mary Virginia Moore, Auburn Vera Moore, Birmingham Julia Mortenson, Birmingham Adam & Kara Newby, Auburn Mary Oakley, Dothan Michael Oakley, Clayton Traci OBrien, Auburn Billie O'Hara, Birmingham Caroline Page, Tanner Bob & Linda Parker, Homewood Linda Parks, Decatur Mellie Parrish, Lineville Pamela Patterson, Birmingham Martha Jane Patton, Birmingham Valerie Peake, Birmingham Thomas Perrin, Montgomery Mary Elizabeth & Wade Perry, Mobile Jerolyn Phillips, Vestavia Hills Mary Piland, Auburn Loye Pine, Huntsville Mary Lynn & Walter Porter, Dadeville Mac & Douglass Porter, Montgomery Jackie Posey, Town Creek David Potts, Marion Hiram J. Powell, Auburn Ruth Ann Powers, Phenix City Jan Pruitt, Magnolia Springs Ria & Ed Pulles, Huntsville Nathan Raby, Toney John Rainey, Kinston Charlene Rallo, Eclectic Maureen Ralston, Daphne Amelie Ratliff, Jamaica Plain, Mass. Chris Retan, Vestavia Hills Helen Rivas, Birmingham Teresa Rodriguez, Auburn Frank Romanowicz & Bob Hill, Birmingham Joyce Rothschild, Auburn

Ava Rozelle, Lincoln
Isabel & Sigfredo Rubio, Birmingham
William Rushton, Birmingham
Nancy Sales, Birmingham
Jennifer Sanders & Phyllis Mark,
Birmingham
Kristina Scott, Birmingham

Kristina Scott, Birmingham
J. Wayne Sellers, Northport
Sylvia Sheffield, Alabaster
Anita Sherman, Montgomery
Ruthie Sherrill, Tuscaloosa
Dorothy Shippen, Prattville
Christine Shumock, Auburn
Ed Simon, Auburn
Jana Simpson, Mobile
Anna Singer, Tuscaloosa
Fr. William Skoneki, Auburn
Leonette Slay, Hoover
James Opp Smith, Montgomery

Kay Smith, Hoover
Jennifer Sneed
Frances Snyder, Tuscaloosa
Debbie & Chris Soniat, Vestavia Hills
Henrietta Speaks, Hoover
Robert H. Spencer, Tuscaloosa
Lu Stand & James Gravois,
New Orleans, La.
Keith States, Huntsville
Nancy Stewart, Anniston
John Stewart, Cottondale
Micki Beth Stiller, Montgomery
Belle Stoddard, Birmingham
Donald P. Stone, Furman

Belle Stoddard, Birmingham
Donald P. Stone, Furman
Catie Strickland, Troy
Sam Sullins, Huntsville
William Sutherland, Florence
Deborah Taylor, Huntsville
Lisa Thomas, Brewton
John & Nancy Thompson, Spanish Fort

Bobbie Thurlow, Auburn
Rebecca Titford, Fairhope
Lawrence Toups, Birmingham
Gordon Trawick, Montgomery

Harry Truslow & Kathy Manning, Montgomery

James & Wendy Tucker, Tuscaloosa Bonnie & Darrell Turner, Heflin Thomas Upchurch, Montgomery Mamie Van Dyke, Hoover Jim Vickrey, Montgomery Thomas Vocino, Pike Road John Wade, Huntsville Connie Wagnon, Birmingham Stephanie Walker, Brewton Brad & Donna Ware, Trussville Lew & Tess Ware, Montgomery

Katherine & Warren Weed, Birmingham Melissa Werner, Birmingham

Gerald & Carol Wheelock, Huntsville

Lorna Wiggins, Auburn
Arthur & Barbara Wilke, Auburn

Elizabeth H. Wilkinson, Fairhope Penny Williamson, Hoover

Ray & Freda Winegar, Arley

Emily Winslett, Tuscaloosa William Winston, Montgomery

Carol & Ralph Womer, Auburn

Sara Wood, Montgomery

Eleanor Wright, Birmingham Carole B. Zugazaga, Auburn

Beasley, Allen, Crow, Methvin, Portis & Miles PC, Montgomery

Christian Church (Disciples of Christ) in AL/NW FL

EBSCO Industries, Inc., Birmingham Resurrection Catholic Church,

Montgomery

In honor of Dr. Cliff Pringle: **Billie Pringle**, Mobile

Session wrap-up

[Continued from Page 1]

two-week loans to continue. Advocates contended that without an amendment setting a 30-day minimum term, the bill should die, and it did. Arise preferred SB 284 (by Sen. Arthur Orr, R-Decatur), a comprehensive bill that failed to reach the floor. Installment lenders did gain a fee hike and an expanded definition of their product with HB 314 (by Rep. Ken Johnson, R-Moulton), which Arise and our partners had opposed.

CHILD CARE LICENSURE

Arise joined a well-organized effort by VOICES for Alabama's Children in support of HB 277 (by Rep. Pebblin Warren, D-Tuskegee) to require licensure for all child care facilities. After a compromise allowing facilities that don't accept state subsidies to be inspected without licensure, the bill passed the House and a Senate committee. A late flurry of unforeseen amendments prompted the Senate sponsor, Sen. Cam Ward (R-Alabaster), to withdraw the bill. Strong leadership and hard-won compromise bode well for this bill's prospects next year.

HOUSING TRUST FUND

Five years after its creation, the Housing Trust Fund moved a step closer to operation when a House committee held a public hearing on HB 159 (Todd), which would provide a revenue source for the fund. It was the first public hearing for the bill, offering a way for a range of stakeholders to educate committee members. The hearing laid groundwork for 2018.

Interns

[Continued from Page 2]

work with the Alabama Organizing Project and will soon teach courses at Auburn University. Tracy is continuing his studies at Alabama and aims to work with people caught up in the criminal justice system. We wish them the best in their future careers and are grateful we could help educate three future leaders!